Open Space and Ecology Committee meeting

July 20, 2016

Agenda

OPEN SPACE & ECOLOGY COMMITTEE AGENDA

July 20, 2016 6:30 PM Community Meeting Room Brisbane City Hall 50 Park Place, Brisbane, CA 94005

9.

1.	Adoption of the agenda
2.	Oral Communications (public comment)*
3.	Review of Memorandum Concerning Methods to Restrict Uses of City Owned Parcels in Brisbane Acres with City Attorney Michae Roush
4.	Approval of the minutes
5.	Chair and committee member matters
6.	Subcommittee reports
a.	Day in the Park
7.	Staff updates: Textile recycling, Firth Canyon, Community Garden, Beacon award, Flags on Visitacion, Restoration Day, Deep root watering of trees, RICAPS updates, and UPC letter on OSEC Baylands comments.
8.	Next meeting date and time: August 17, 2016 at 6:30 pm.

Adjournment

^{*}Public comment on the agenda items is welcome at the discretion of the Chair

Adoption of the agenda

Oral communications

*Public comment on the agenda items is welcome at the discretion of the Chair

Presentation by the City Attorney Michael Roush on the Management of City Owned Acres

At the City Council's December 19, 2015 meeting, Council requested our office to provide advice as to whether the properties that the City owns within the Brisbane Acres area could be restricted such that the properties would remain undeveloped in perpetuity. Apparently the Open Space and Ecology Committee has advocated a similar position. This memo sets forth several methods for accomplishing such restriction.

There are approximately 110 parcels within the area called Brisbane Acres. Of those, the City currently owns 44 parcels, not counting the water tank sites. Of the parcels the City owns, 29 were acquired with federal or state funds and, in connection with those acquisitions, the funding agreements and/or deeds that conveyed the property to the City have restrictions against the use of the parcels for purposes other than for habitat preservation and open space. To remove those restrictions would involve the consent of the funding agencies which would be unlikely. Accordingly, for all intents and purposes these 29 City owned parcels are restricted to habitat preservation and open space in perpetuity.

As to the remaining City owned parcels, or parcels that the City may acquire in the future that do not involve funding agreements with federal or state agencies that restrict the parcels' use, there are several methods that could be employed that would restrict the use of the property for habitat or open space purposes. These methods are conservation easements, conveyances in fee to a public entity or a land trust, a declaration of restrictions and land use restrictions (e.g., zoning regulations).

Conservation Easements

A conservation easement is a recorded agreement between a property owner and certain qualified public or private entities to protect the character of land. Civil Code, sections 815-816. The intent of a conservation easement is to protect the natural, scenic, agricultural or historic character of the property subject to the easement by restricting the use of the property for the purposes for which the easement is granted. Often this type of easement is granted to a non-profit organization, such as a land trust. (A land trust is a private, non-profit organization that actively works to conserve land by undertaking or assisting in acquiring land or conservation easements.) If the City were to grant a conservation easement to such easement holder, the use of the property for any purpose other than those identified in the easement would be prohibited.

A major drawback, however, for using conservation easements is that the easement holder has a fiduciary responsibility to ensure that the property is not being used for purposes inconsistent with the easement's purposes, meaning that the easement holder must inspect and monitor the property routinely. In order to accomplish that, there is typically a cost to the grantor of the easement, such an endowment that generates sufficient funds to pay for the ongoing inspection and monitoring costs. Moreover, implicit in the City's decision to grant a conservation easement to a particular organization is that the organization has demonstrated stability and the personnel and other resources to maintain its oversight of the easement in the long term. Finding such an organization that has these characteristics may prove to be problematic.

Conveyance of the Property in Fee to a Public Entity or Land Trust

Somewhat akin to creating a conservation easement on the property, the City could convey its fee interest in the City owned parcels to another public entity or to a land trust and place restrictions on the use of the property in the conveyance documents. Such conveyance would likely remove the possibility that the property could be used for purposes other than the restricted ones. Similar to finding an organization that would be willing to undertake the responsibilities associated with holding a conservation easement, the issue with conveying properties in fee would be to find a public entity, for example the County of San Mateo, or other stable organization that would have an interest in accepting the properties. That is, along with ownership go responsibilities such as maintenance and another public entity or a land trust may not have the interest, without financial assistance from the City, in owning (and therefore maintaining) the property.

In addition, currently the City undertakes extensive efforts to maintain its properties to control non-native species and to reduce fire hazards. If the property were conveyed in fee, the City would lose direct control over these maintenance efforts.

Declaration of Restrictions

As a property owner, the City could record a Declaration of Restrictions, similar to CC&Rs that an owner developing property records before individual lots are sold, in order to restrict the uses of the property. For example, a Declaration of Restrictions could be recorded that limits the use of property within Brisbane Acres that the City owns to open space or habitat purposes. By recording such Declaration, the document would be of record concerning such restrictive uses. Of course, a future City Council would retain the discretion to terminate the Declaration, notwithstanding the political pressure not to do so. Accordingly, while a Declaration of Restrictions may for all practical purposes provide restrictions on the use of the property in perpetuity, it would not guarantee it.

Land Use Restrictions

Currently for purposes of the City's General Plan and zoning regulations, all properties within Brisbane Acres are designated for residential land use. The City could use its police powers to amend its land use regulations such that the land use designation of properties within Brisbane Acres, or portions thereof such as the properties within "Upper" Brisbane Acres, would be limited to open space; land uses not consistent with open space uses would not be permitted.

There are several difficulties with this approach, however. First, there could be potential issues with changing the land use designation to open space in a significant area of the Brisbane Acres because, currently, such designation would include both City owned and privately owned parcels. Owners of privately owned parcels whose use was restricted to open space would raise a "takings" claim if property owners were deprived of substantially all economic use of their properties. Second, if just individual parcels owned by the City were rezoned open space, that may well constitute impermissible spot zoning. Third, although it might be difficult politically, a future City Council could change the land use designation of the properties to a different land use designation that would allow development. Summary as to Methods to Restrict City Owned Parcels in Brisbane Acres

Given these challenges and issues, if there were a public or private entity that the City believes would be able to perform the duties of a holder of a conservation easement for the long term and if the City were willing to provide funding for this purpose, granting a conservation easement appears to be the best choice in that the City would continue owning and maintaining the properties but the properties' use would be restricted to open space and habitat. If granting a conservation easement or conveying the properties in fee is not a viable option, then as between the Declaration of Restrictions and changing the land use designation of the parcels, the Declaration of Restrictions would have the same political risks (i.e., a future City Council could remove the restrictions) but would be the less likely to be challenged on grounds of a "taking" or spot zoning.

Acquisition of Additional Parcels for Open Space Purposes

The City Council's goal is to continue to acquire parcels in the Brisbane Acres area as they become available for sale so that those parcels may be maintained in perpetuity for open space and habitat. Fortunately, there has been funding available from the State or the federal government to assist in that effort. Another potential funding mechanism to acquire property for open space purpose would be through the creation of a District under the Recreation and Park District law (Public Resources Code, section 5780 et seq.)

Under that law, the City could create an Open Space District, the purpose of which is to acquire and hold parcels for open space. Such District would be a separate governmental entity, similar to the Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District. Although such District would be a separate entity, the City Council, rather than a separately elected board, could serve as the legislative body and City staff would support the District administratively and operationally.

Open Space Districts are formed under the Cortese-Knox-Hertzberg Act and therefore requires LAFCO approval as well as, under certain circumstances, approval by a majority of the voters within the District to be formed. Proceedings to initiate such District are through a petition process (typically 25% of the registered voters within the proposed District) or by City Council resolution. Districts have the power to issue bonds to acquire open space parcels, with voter approval, with the debt service assessed against the parcels in the District. Districts also have the power of eminent domain to acquire property. Such acquired properties would be held by the District and their uses restricted to open space. As to parcels currently owned by the City, the City could transfer those parcels to the District, at which time the property could not only be deed restricted but would then be subject to the restrictions imposed by the District itself. Under those circumstances, short of dissolving the District—would take LAFCO approval—the uses of the property held by the District itself would be for open space purposes.

The potential hurdles for creating an Open Space District are opposition to its creation by private property owners within the proposed District and the general reluctance of LAFCO's to create new districts unless there is a compelling reason to do so. Private property owners may object because not only might their properties be acquired by the District but also their properties could be assessed for the costs the District incurred in acquiring property, for example by the District's issuing bonds to generate funds to acquire property.

Notwithstanding these impediments, an Open Space District could be employed as an additional method to acquire and hold property in perpetuity as open space.

Conclusion

Because the Open Space and Ecology Committee has made a similar inquiry as has the Council about the methods to restrict City owned properties within Brisbane Acres, it is our intent, unless the Council directs otherwise, to share this memorandum with the Committee at its July meeting. (I am not available for its June meeting). Following that meeting and any comments the Committee members make about these issues, we would place the item on a Council agenda for discussion.

If there are questions or concerns concerning these matters, please let me know.

Approval of the minutes

Open Space & Ecology Committee Meeting

Draft Minutes Wednesday, June 15, 2016 6:30 PM **Public Works Meeting Room** Brisbane City Hall 50 Park Place, Brisbane, CA 94005

Call to order:

Hayuk called the meeting to order at 6:34 PM.

Committee members present:

Abney, Ebel, Hayuk, Keogh, Salmon, and Vladimirova

Committee members absent:

- Fieldman

Staff members present:

Deputy Director of Public Works Kinser & Management Analyst Escoffier

Adoption of the agenda 1.

- Agenda adopted.

Oral communications

2.

- N/A

3. Approval of the minutes

Kinser suggested rewording bullet 10 under item 4, to say watering has been suspended for the winter.

Chair and committee member matters

- Salmon mentioned that Jonathan Scharfman, General Manager at UPC came to the June 9th Planning Commission meeting to comment on the letter written by Fieldman and Ebel on behalf of OSEC. Salmon would like to respond to his comments in a letter. OSEC members agreed to watch the video and send comments to Escoffier.
- Scharfman was going to respond to the letter in writing. Kinser will check when this letter may be received.
- Ebel commented she is researching recycling textiles through a company called SMART (Secondary Materials and Recycled Textiles) Association. Ebel requests staff to contact them to find out information, since she was not able to reach them.

- Vladimirova announced that there will be a restoration day at the Ridge on June 25th from 9am-12pm.

5. **Election of Chair and Vice Chair**

- Abney was voted for chair and Vladimirova was voted for vice chair.

6. **Subcommittee reports**

CAP subcommittee

- At the last CAP subcommittee meeting dismantling and demolition was discussed. In the future if a building will need to be demolished, Kinser will look into recycling of materials.
- Salmon asked if a deconstructionist can come to a future OSEC meeting.
- Ebel spoke with the owner of Brisbane hardware about the toolkit, he was receptive to people turning in coupons to purchase items at the store for the toolkit.
- Salmon would like to discuss the light pollution in Crocker Industrial Park and at the baseball field. A model lighting ordinance will be added to the list of items to discuss with the OSEC liaisons.

b. Education and Outreach – Library shelf and trail maps

No update.

7. Staff updates

Peninsula SunShares

- Brisbane is participating again in the SunShares program.

Bike to Work day commuters

- On bike to work day there were 758 commuters at the Tunnel Ave. fuel station and 342 commuters at the Bayshore Blvd. fuel station.

Watering street trees

- Kinser will find out when trees will start to be watered again.

Day in the Park

- Keogh and Hayuk will form the Day in the Park subcommittee.

Drought restrictions update

- The 2 day per week watering schedule remains for residential areas in Brisbane.

Next OSEC meeting

- Kinser announced at the next meeting the City Attorney will attend to discuss his memo on the acres.

Adiournment

- Meeting adjourned at 7:50 pm.

Chair and committee members matters

Subcommittee reports

a. Day in the Park

Staff updates

- a. Textile recycling
- b. Firth Canyon
- c. Community Garden
- d. Beacon award
- e. Flags on Visitacion
- f. Restoration Day
- g. Deep root watering of trees
- h. RICAPS updates
- i. UPC letter on OSEC Baylands comments

UPC letter on OSEC Baylands comments

July 7, 2016

Planning Commission City of Brisbane 50 Park Place Brisbane, CA

Re: OSEC Comment Letter to Planning Commission Regarding Brisbane Baylands, dated May 2016

Honorable Members of the Planning Commission:

I am writing to respond to the Open Space and Ecology Committee (OSEC) letter sent to you on June 3rd. The following will address various comments made throughout the OSEC letter in an effort to underscore factual errors and misleading statements that should be highlighted for the record.

1. Introductory Comments

- A. "...ways Brisbane might add some new housing without exposing Baylands residents to toxics..."
- a. The Developer-Sponsored Plan (DSP) and the variant plan do not expose Brisbane residents to toxics. In fact, the proposed plan remediates the Brisbane Baylands to the standards set by the State of California. To imply that residents will be exposed to toxics by building housing on the Baylands is misleading and ignores state requirements and the remediation efforts that are central to the proposed plan. In addition, OSEC's comments imply that remediation of the site is not a priority for the community.

"...and the Baylands are a very likely location for a high-speed rail hub..."

- b. The OSEC appears to be misinformed regarding High Speed Rail (HSR) HSR is looking for a large maintenance railyard and is considering Brisbane as a location. A maintenance yard is not a stop, nor is it a "hub," which implies access to other modes of transit. Furthermore, transit stops must be situated near jobs and housing centers to be viable. HSR is considering a mid-Peninsula stop in Mountain View or Redwood City. Brisbane is not on the list as a location.
- c. High Speed Rail's proposal is not part of the Brisbane Baylands application and we are confused as to why a recommendation for HSR is included in OSEC's letter. The Baylands EIR does not cover any HSR proposal, as no Project Description for a HSR project was submitted to Brisbane for consideration in the Baylands EIR

2. Health and Happiness

"Both the Developer Supported Plan (DSP) and developer sponsored Community Proposed Plan (CPP) feature high-density development."

a. The CPP is not the developer's "sponsored" plan. As part of the EIR process in selecting DSP alternatives from 2007-2010, the Developer supported the community in producing a "Community Proposed Plan", though the more comprehensive, feasible and well-planned program, the DSP, is the developer's preferred plan.

"Their high densities, increased traffic and noise, and less abundant open space make the DSP and CPP less desirable options from a

health and happiness standpoint"

b. Locating high density housing near transit follows best practices for smart growth and helps lower regional greenhouse gas emissions by reducing regional commute traffic by providing housing closer to jobs. The EIR demonstrates that greenhouse gas emissions generated by operation of the DSP and DSP-V scenarios would be less than the (Bay Area Air Quality Management District(BAAQMD) "efficiency threshold" of 4.6 metric tons of CO2e per service population per year, whereas the heavy commercial and zero residential land uses planned in the CPP and CPP-V scenarios would exceed the BAAQMD efficiency threshold. Even with the implementation of mitigation measures, the CPP and CPP-V scenarios would result in significant unavoidable environmental effects on greenhouse gas reduction planning efforts.

"If the DSP is adopted, full-time residents of the Baylands would live in close proximity not only to a range of toxics, but to a bulk fuel storage facility, a major freeway, Caltrain"

- c. Current national, state and regional best practices actually encourage building residential uses near transit to increase walkability, access to transit, and reduce car use and greenhouse gas emissions reductions. For example:
 - (1) National: To encourage successful transit-oriented development (TOD) projects in communities across the country, the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) launched the Transit-Oriented Development Technical Assistance Initiative. The FTA has engaged Smart Growth America to advance TOD through technical assistance. Furthermore, FTA launched a Pilot Program for TOD Planning to help support FTA's mission of improving public transportation for America's communities by providing funding to local communities to integrate land use and transportation planning.

- (2) State: SB375 "The California Sustainable Communities and Climate Protection Act of 2008" (California Senate Bill 375, Steinberg), requires each of the state's 18 metropolitan areas including the Bay Area to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from cars and light trucks. Signed by former Gov. Arnold Schwarzenegger, the law requires that the Sustainable Communities Strategy (SCS) promote compact, mixed-use commercial and residential development. SB 375 streamlines the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) for housing and mixed-use projects that are consistent with the SCS and meet specified criteria, such as proximity to public transportation, schools, shopping, parks, recreation and other amenities.
- (3) Regional: The Bay Area is required by law to develop a SCS that strives to reach the greenhouse gas reduction target established for each region by the California Air Resources Board. To meet the goals of SB 375, Plan Bay Area (the Bay Area's SCS) directs more future development in areas that are or will be walkable and bikable and close to public transit, jobs, schools, shopping, parks, recreation and other amenities. Plan Bay Area directs development to Priority Development Areas (PDAs) which includes the Baylands site, designated a PDA in 2008. According to Association of Bay Area Governments, "this allows the region to reduce the emission of greenhouse gases, house our population in a wide range of neighborhoods, preserve our natural resources, and support the creation of and greater access to new employment opportunities."
- d. There are examples across the US that demonstrate that former railyards can be remediated for housing. Many examples were provided in the Planning Commission's Request for Information at the January 28th hearing.

Some of these examples include the following case studies:

- (1) Mission Bay in San Francisco: A prime local example and similar to the Baylands, the 500+ acre site included salt marsh and tidal lagoon with historical uses as a landfill and railyard. The development plan includes 6,000 residential units. The site was deemed safe, and the first few hundred homes were built in 2003. Thirteen years has since passed, and no reported illness has been reported from Mission Bay occupants.
- (2) Bridgecourt in Emeryville: The small, four-acre railyard was redeveloped into 220-unit housing complex and completed in 1997. Nineteen years has since passed, and no reported illness have been reported from Bridgecourt occupants.
- (3) Washington Landing in Pittsburgh: The site's history included railyard and dumping use. Since 1995, the 42-acre site has been home to 88 townhome units and 190,000 square feet of Class A office space. Twenty-one years has since passed, and no reported illness have been reported from Washington Landing occupants.

3. Equity and local economy

"The large solar farm (and possible other renewables) featured in the Alternative Energy Plan (AEP) will help to supply this mandated increase in the demand for renewables."

a. The DSP already includes a large renewable energy site, a 25-acre solar field and an additional 257 acres for constructing buildings, as well as storage facilities, helping to meet Brisbane's interest in serving the County with renewable energy. "Water recycling and sewage treatment/methane recovery are important ways to close the resource/waste loop, and could be appropriately sited in the Baylands."

- b. There is not enough methane on the site to use as an alternative source of energy. The highest rate of organic decomposition typically occurs on former sanitary landfills during the initial 20- to 30-year period after solid waste is deposited. Decomposition of the organic fraction of the waste will continue to occur over time, with an ongoing decline in the rate of production of landfill gas. Since the Brisbane Landfill has been closed for over 40 years, the rate of methane gas production from the site has diminished over time and is currently infeasible for energy production.
- c. Water recycling is not part of the AEP as addressed in the EIR.

"...the DSP and CPP propose very conventional combinations of uses and other enterprises (i.e., offices and retail) similar to what is already present in the Bay Area."

d. Reinstating the site to its former uses along with car-dependent retail and additional industrial uses would lead to adverse quality of life issues for the Brisbane community. A region with too many jobs relative to employed residents is likely to experience escalation in housing prices (with a concurrent decline in affordability for the lower - income segments of the community) due to the effects of supply (limited available housing) and demand (by workers residing outside the area), and intensified pressure for additional residential development. This imbalance can result in a large amount of "in-commuting" for employees, increasing traffic congestion, air pollutant and GHG emissions, and use of non-renewable fossil fuels for vehicular travel. Furthermore, the proposed retail in the DSP and CPP

would be unique from the high-end retail in the nearby, former Candlestick project.

4. Culture and Community

"A variety of housing must be provided for a good social and economic mix."

a. The DSP attempts to do just this by providing an alternative to owneroccupied, single family homes and providing below market rate housing.

"Preservation of the small ranch currently located on the north side of Ice House Hill..."

b. The DSP already includes preservation of Ice House Hill as open space.

"Middle class jobs are an important element of a strong community."

c. The DSP and CSP include a wide range of jobs and job levels, including "middle class" jobs, as well as population-serving jobs and knowledge-sector jobs.

5. Land use and wildlife

"OSEC feels that the best metric would be to restore the wetlands to their natural pre-industrial levels."

a. Since the Brisbane Baylands was formerly tidal flats and wetlands, it is unclear what OSEC's recommendation entails as restoration/creation of wetlands to pre-industrial levels would require relocation of Caltrain mainline and the US Highway 101. Additionally, OSEC's recommendation would obviate all other proposed uses, including OSEC's AEP recommendation, on the site.

6. Sustainable water

"OSEC believes that Brisbane would be better served by the Alternative Energy Plan with lower-density development. But no matter which plan is chosen, we recommend that a water recycling facility be located on the Baylands."

- a. Recycled water is not included in the AEP, as stated in the EIR: "The recycled water plant would not be developed under this alternative." (EIR, Chapter 5, Alternatives, Item 5.2.2, Alternatives Intended to Avoid Significant Effects of the Proposed Project, Renewable Energy Generation Alternative). Therefore, it is unknown whether or not the OSEC's recommendations would in fact avoid significant effects. In addition, OSEC does not discuss who would pay for a recycled water plant. Chapter 2 of the FEIR, Individual Comments 2.7.1-1 states "Midway through the Project Site development buildout (about year 15), an onsite recycled water plant would be constructed to produce recycled water to meet non-potable water needs on the Project Site and reduce potable water demand". The recycled water plant will not be delivered when build-out is completed, as misstated in OSEC's comment letter.
- b. Lower density uses consume more water than higher density development per capita; this is just one of the many reasons why the State of California is urging compact, higher density development rather than low density, spread out development.

"Flooding is a real possibility in the developed Baylands, given that permeable surfaces cannot be used, because of the risk of water percolating into the landfill. The impermeable surfaces that will cover

a significant portion of the site, no matter which plan is chosen, will increase stormwater runoff"

- a. To address stormwater runoff and increases, the DSP and CPP will implement of low impact development (LID) techniques, including the recreation of natural landscape features and minimizing imperviousness to create functional and appealing site drainage that treats stormwater as a resource, rather than a waste product. For example, Visitacion Creek will be restored to serve as the Central Drainage Channel, running west to east throughout the entire site. Best Management Practices (BMPs) to be employed include rain barrels and cisterns, green roofs, biotreatment through rain gardens, bioretention units, bioswales and planter/tree boxes.
- b. The additional amount amount of impermeable surface will result in an increase of stormwater runoff. However, the preliminary site storm drain system has been designed to accommodate those additional storm flows. Additionally, the storm drain system will apply BMPs such as mechanical filters, planter boxes and retention basins to treat stormwater. Finally, a final Leachate Management Plan following the State of California's Title 27 landfill closure regulations will be based on the approved land uses. For the land uses proposed in the DSP, the Leachate Management Plan includes a low-permeability final cover designed to reduce leachate generation, and it will enhance surface drainage toward a stormwater runoff system.

"We suggest creative approaches, such as large sunken concrete structures that could be used for skateboard parks, public plazas, flea/crafts market, parking garages, and/or a farmers' market under normal conditions, but which could be evacuated and used as temporary rainwater catchment basins in flood conditions"

a. Creating virtual concrete swimming pool-like structures throughout the Baylands as a stormwater management system instead of a more natural, habitat and wildlife-oriented and professionally designed state of the art stormwater management system as proposed by the developer is problematic on a wide variety of levels, for example, the safety for both humans and wildlife, maintenance, cost and management of water extraction equipment and protocols that would require significant additional environmental review and feasibility studies.

7. Local and Sustainable Food

"An organic food distribution center, setting minimum standards for Baylands restaurants and businesses, expansion of the farmer's market and businesses that focus on food waste prevention might make some noteworthy contributions to food sustainability on the Baylands."

a. While we understand OSEC's intent is to offer ideas, it should be clarified whether these are suggestions to consider or comments OSEC recommends for inclusion in any final Specific Plan or Development Agreement. The Specific Plan covers sustainable and local food to the extent that is appropriate in a land use document.

9

8. Sustainable Materials

"...it is our expectation that they would be sourced from within the US, preferably California, to maintain a minimum level of environmental standards and minimize the transportation footprint."

- Dictating where the building materials are purchased will very likely lead to significant cost increases for the project and sets a very bad precedent on a number of levels, including
 - greatly reducing funds available for community benefits;
 - essentially eliminating any opportunity for funds to be available for community benefits in early phases of the project build out;
 - quite possibly, rendering any project, now or in the future, infeasible;
 - setting a precedent that Brisbane is not business-friendly or a viable investment opportunity.

It is highly recommended that Brisbane encourage but not require use of local materials as other factors such as market supply and demand, pricing, sustainable practices, and types of materials available could play a significant role in decision-making.

9. Sustainable Transportation

"...we think that developing the Baylands into a transportation hub to enable and facilitate rail transportation of goods and people in the Bay Area and in California makes perfect sense."

- a. Without density near transit, there will be little increase in ridership, no incentive to expand an underused transit stop into a major transit hub, and no financing available for such a project.
- b. See comment on High Speed Rail in Item 1 (c). It is inappropriate for OSEC

to be commenting on HSR in this letter regarding the Brisbane Bayland's Proposal.

10. Zero Waste

"Given the presence of Recology on the Baylands, OSEC recommends encouraging waste-to-resource industries such as waste-to-energycompost-making, and possibly even the manufacture of recycled paper."

a. We believe both the railyard and the zero waste operations can be successfully located elsewhere in the region rather than on a high value, jobs and transit-rich corridor.

11. Zero Carbon

"...we are very concerned about the intense pile driving that will take place under the CPP and DSP and the potential for disruption of distribution lines, and the release of landfill methane."

 Pile driving is a common practice in construction and occurs with stringent safety precautions and collaboration with PG&E and other utilities.

In summary, we trust that the Planning Commission will regard OSEC's comment letter as ideas for consideration only – some viable and some not. We also request that the Commission focus on the facts and the years of expert consultant work put into reviewing the proposed DSP and preparation of the Baylands EIR. Local control is key in land use decisions, but local control should include thoroughly informed decision-making. In addition, we urge the Commission to consider the remediation costs and what level of remediation will be required and financially feasible under the AEP recommendations outlined in this letter. Additionally, we urge consideration of the feasibility of community benefits advocated for in OSEC's comments. We further

urge the Commission to consider federal, state and regional smart growth planning best practices (such as those outlined by Greenbelt Alliance in their conditional endorsement letter of the DSP for the Brisbane Baylands sent on April 28th, 2016) acknowledge Plan Bay Area, SB 375 and AB32 along with renewable energy legislation referenced in this letter, and financing incentives and associated restrictions and requirements when deliberating on this legacy project located in the Peninsula's most critical transit corridor.

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.

Sincerely,

Jonathan Scharfman Director of Development

Universal Paragon Corporation

Adjournment

Next OSEC meeting is August 17, 2016.